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SUBJECT:
Updated guidance regarding face-to-face contacts and visitation 
The purpose of this information memorandum is to provide updated guidance to staff regarding face-to-face service provision and family time/visitation.  As the infection rate continues to escalate, updated guidance is being issued in alignment with the most recent guidance from the Governor’s Office and the Department for Public Health.  All guidance included in this information memorandum will be effective beginning Monday, November 23, 2020, and will remain in effect until further update.  
Child Protection Investigations

Child protective services staff are to return to guidelines issued March 24, 2020 regarding face-to-face initiation of child protection investigations (attached below).  Staff shall initiate all investigations assigned a four (4) hour timeframe following normal procedures.  Reports that fall into this category shall be initiated through unannounced, face-to-face contact.  At a minimum, all children in the home should be observed in person for a high-risk report.

In consultation with the FSOS, staff will determine whether the allegations and risk factors presented in an investigation necessitating a 24-hour timeframe should be conducted face-to-face or through other means.  Face-to-face initiation is required when an immediate safety threat is identified.  

Initiation of reports assigned a 48-hour or 72-hour timeframe should be conducted utilizing videoconferencing platforms or other means.  Regardless of the assigned initiation timeframe, face-to-face contact is required when an immediate safety threat is identified during the course of an investigation or assessment.

Adult Protection Investigations

There are no changes at this time regarding adult protection investigations, and staff should continue following guidance issued March 24, 2020.  Specifically, adult protection staff should initiate all investigations assigned a one-hour timeframe following normal procedures.  Reports that fall into this category shall be initiated through unannounced, face-to-face contact.  In consultation with FSOS, staff should determine whether the allegations and safety threats or risk factors presented in an investigation necessitating a 48-hour timeframe should be conducted face-to-face or through other means.  

Face-to-Face Service Provision by All Staff 
It is important to note that these guidelines are intended to ensure the health and safety of staff and the families we serve.  However, there is no blanket prohibition against face-to-face contact by staff.  There may be other situations when face-to-face contact is needed to assist a family member in crisis, address a safety threat, mitigate risks, prevent removal from the home, prevent disruption of placements, or to place a child.  Supervisory consultation should be utilized within the regions to determine when face-to-face contacts should occur, and when a families’ needs can be met just as effectively utilizing virtual platforms or other means.  Face-to-face contacts should be limited to those situations in which it is deemed necessary to ensure safety and stability.  

As indicated in previous guidance, foster parent home studies and safety check and reviews should be conducted via videoconferencing.  However, there should be an in-person walk through of the home prior to actual placement of the child.  In most situations, this can occur at the time of actual placement.  In circumstances where distance may be a barrier and the worker is not transporting the child, regions may negotiate which staff observes the home in-person prior to placement.  This guidance applies to requests for home studies through the Interstate Compact on the Placement of Children (ICPC), as well.  In-person observation of the home should only occur upon notification of placement.  The home study or safety check and review may occur utilizing videoconferencing platforms.  

When face-to-face contact is necessary, staff should continue to follow all guidelines previously issued regarding use of the screener, use of personal protective equipment (masks), social distancing, and all guidelines from the Center for Disease Control (CDC) regarding handwashing and disinfection.  

Face-to-Face Visits/Family Time

At this time, it is necessary to discontinue face-to-face visits between children and their families because of public health concerns related to the pandemic.  The Cabinet recognizes the importance of supporting the bond between parents and their children and that there is a relationship between frequent contact and timely reunification.  It is imperative that these attachments and communication between parent and child are supported by frequent contact via videoconferencing platforms.  Staff, providers, and families are encouraged to create a schedule for virtual contact that is as frequent as reasonably possible.  This is a challenging time for both parents and children, and this frequent contact is necessary to support the emotional health of all parties.  

Finally, for any children who are close to returning to a birth parent, placement with a relative, placement in adoptive home, or step down from congregate care to a family setting, staff and private child placing/private child caring (PCP/PCC) providers are strongly encouraged to consider expediting transition to those homes if this can be accomplished safely.  If a child is returning home, the official placement may remain with the PCP/PCC provider while the child is on an extended visit (two weeks or less) in their home so that therapeutic services may continue to be provided via telehealth to support the transition home.  
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COVID-19 - State of Emergency – Investigation Initiation Guidance for Adult Protective Services

This guidance is being issued in accordance with Governor Beshear’s declaration of emergency and numerous orders pertaining to restrictions on state travel, office visitors, and in-person services.



Centralized Intake (CI)

CI staff are asked to gather more information about each referral, including application of the COVID-19 screener, to facilitate the decision-making and precautionary measures of investigative staff and their supervisor.  For Adult Protective Services (APS) investigations, it will be important to gather information about the vulnerable adult’s cognitive functioning, ability to communicate, by what means, whether the adult has a guardian, and whether the alleged perpetrator has access to the victim.  



Adult Protective Services Investigations 

· APS investigative staff shall initiate all investigations assigned a one-hour timeframe following normal procedures.  Reports that fall into this category shall be initiated through unannounced, face-to-face contact. 

· Follow-up interactions should be completed through FaceTime, Duo, or Skype, to the extent possible.  If the adult does not have access to these resources, phone contact is appropriate.  In consultation with the FSOS, the staff should consider whether written communication with the client, such as a letter or email, could be effective and safe, with consideration to others who may have access to such communication, including alleged perpetrator(s). 

· In consultation with FSOS, the staff should determine whether the allegations and safety/risk factors presented in an investigation necessitating a 48-hour timeframe should be conducted face-to-face or through other means.  

· For those investigations conducted through other means: 

· Videoconferencing is preferable, but may not be possible in many situations. Phone contact is appropriate when videoconferencing is not available. Initial telephone contact would be necessary in most cases to arrange for videoconferencing. If the adult resides in a long term care (LTC) facility, personal care home (PCH), or supports for community living (SCL) setting, the agency should be contacted to inquire about alternate means for communication.  

· All referrals that would not indicate a need for initial face-to-face contact would still require initiation within established timeframes and should include increased attention to collateral contacts. 

· Collateral contacts should be conducted by telephone to further assess the client’s safety. 

· If an immediate safety concern becomes known to you, face-to-face contact may be necessary after consulting with your FSOS.  

· When consultation determines face-to-face contact is necessary for an adult in a LTC facility, PCH, or SCL setting, staff will follow any screening processes the facility has in place.  

· Staff will ask the adult if they prefer that a representative be contacted for ongoing communication. 

· For APS reports that indicate a medical complication or a decline in a health condition as the basis of the allegation, it is recommended staff consult with the APS Nurse Consultant for guidance on safety precautions/COVID screening tool and how to proceed with obtaining the necessary medical records.  

· Court-ordered investigations that do not meet acceptance criteria are to be temporarily set aside through April 10th due to the current closure of courts and need to protect staff and clients due to the COVID-19 pandemic.  

· Initiation of general adult services reports necessitating a 72- hour timeframe should be conducted through other means, not face-to-face contact.  

· All referrals that would not indicate a need for initial face-to-face contact would still require initiation within established timeframes

· Court ordered guardianship assessments as part of the Interdisciplinary Team should be temporarily set aside through April 10th due to current closure of the courts and the need to protect staff and clients due to COVID-19 pandemic.  It is recommended the SSW contact the court to confirm the new court date. 






General Precautions for All Staff

1- Additional Protective Measures- Staff are encouraged to use the COVID-19 screener prior to entering the residence or location.  Staff should practice social distancing and should wash their hands or use hand sanitizer following any contact with an individual.  Social distancing entails staying 6 feet apart from any person you are in contact with and should be utilized during home visits and in office settings.

2- Collateral Contacts- Staff can and should contact collateral contacts through alternative means (e.g., FaceTime, Skype, Duo, phone, email) and avoid face-to-face contact whenever possible.  

3- Documentation- Any deviation from established procedure should be well documented to include an explanation of what was or was not done, and the basis for the deviation.  This would include documentation of any face-to-face contact that was discontinued due to fear of COVID-19, investigations that were initiated through alternative means other than face-to-face contact, and investigations that were completed through alternative means.  This documentation should illustrate the professional judgement you employed and serve as evidence of your diligence and precautions taken in the performance of your duties.  

4- Consultation- Consult with FSOS or regional specialists regarding any concerns related to potential exposure to COVID-19.  Staff will also consult with their FSOS prior to closing an investigation as “unable to locate”. Consultation may also be necessary to address challenges with identifying services to mitigate risk that would normally be utilized.  The DCBS Division of Protection and Permanency is also available for consultation regarding these issues.



As additional information becomes available and/or circumstances surrounding COVID-19 change, this guidance will be updated.  


COVID-19 - State of Emergency – Investigation Initiation Guidance for Child Protective Services

This guidance is being issued in accordance with Governor Beshear’s declaration of emergency and numerous orders pertaining to restrictions on state travel, office visitors, and in-person services.

---

Centralized Intake (CI)

CI staff are expected to gather more information about each referral, including the family’s access to virtual platforms, internet service, and phone numbers. CI staff should also collect information about the application of the COVID-19 screener, to facilitate the decision-making and precautionary measures of investigative staff and their supervisor.  Their procedures otherwise remain largely unchanged.  

---

Child Protective Services Investigations 

· Child protective services investigative staff shall initiate all investigations assigned a four-hour timeframe following normal procedures.  Reports that fall into this category shall be initiated through unannounced, face-to-face contact. 

· If there are no immediate safety issues identified that would necessitate a child’s removal from the home, follow-up interactions should be completed through FaceTime, Duo, or Skype if available.  If the family does not have access to these resources, phone contact is appropriate. 

· At a minimum, all children in the home should be observed in person for a high risk report.

· In consultation with FSOS, the staff should determine whether the allegations and risk factors presented in an investigation necessitating a 24- hour timeframe should be conducted face-to-face or through other means.  

· Initiation of an investigation necessitating a 48-hour or 72- hour timeframe should be conducted through other means, not face-to-face contact.  

· For those investigations conducted through other means: 

· Videoconferencing is preferable, but may not be possible in many situations.  Phone contact is appropriate when videoconferencing is not available.  Initial telephone contact would be necessary in most cases to arrange for videoconferencing.  

· All referrals that would not indicate a need for initial face-to-face contact would still require initiation within established timeframes and should include increased attention to collateral contacts. 

· If an immediate safety concern becomes known to you, face-to-face contact may be necessary after consulting with your FSOS. 

· Court-ordered investigations that do not meet acceptance criteria are to be temporarily set aside through April 10th due to the current closure of courts and need to protect staff and clients due to the COVID-19 pandemic.  

---

General Precautions for All Staff

1- Additional Protective Measures- Staff are encouraged to use the COVID-19 Screening tool prior to entering the residence or location.  Staff should practice social distancing and should wash their hands or use hand sanitizer following any contact with an individual.  Social distancing entails staying 6 feet apart from any person you are in contact with and should be utilized during home visits and in the office settings. 

2- Collateral Contacts- Staff can and should contact collateral contacts through alternative means (e.g., FaceTime, Skype, Duo, phone, email) and avoid face-to-face contact whenever possible.  

3- Documentation- Any deviation from established procedure should be well documented to include an explanation of what was or was not done, and the basis for the deviation.  This would include documentation of any face-to-face contact that was discontinued due to fear of COVID-19, investigations that were initiated through alternative means other than face-to-face contact, and investigations that were completed through alternative means.  This documentation should illustrate the professional judgement you employed and serve as evidence of your diligence and precautions taken in the performance of your duties.  

4- Consultation- All investigative staff should consult with their FSOS or regional specialists regarding any concerns related to potential exposure to COVID-19. Staff will also consult with their FSOS prior to closing an investigation as “unable to locate” and consult with an SRAA prior to using the “no finding” designation. Consultation may also be necessary to address challenges with identifying services to mitigate risk that would normally be utilized.  The DCBS Division of Protection and Permanency is also available for consultation regarding these issues.



As additional information becomes available and/or circumstances surrounding COVID-19 change, this guidance will be updated.  


